BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 13 February 2012

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chugg, Lucas, Mrs Chesters, Bonds, Mrs Blackmore, Cornick, Mrs Woodford, Mrs Smith, Anderson, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	353/2011/12
	Apologies
	Apologies were received from Councillor Gilbert



	354/2011/12
	Questions from the Public
	There were no questions received from members of the public.



	355/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman reported that as part of the official opening following the flood defence works in Braunton Mr Venn from the Environment Agency would be working with local schools to place bird and bat boxes along the river and some would be on parish council land including the Memorial Gardens and Caen Street car park.

The Olympic Torch Relay will be coming through Braunton on Monday 21st May 2012 and North Devon Council are asking for volunteers to act as stewards along the route in Braunton and Knowle.  Councillors Mrs Smith, Mrs Blackmore and Lucas confirmed that they would be happy to volunteer as stewards for the event.

The Chairman notified Members that the Museum of British Surfing would open on 6th April 2012 with its official launch taking place on 5 April.  Marsden Cottages have offered sponsorship to replace the existing round concrete planters with rectangular timber planters, more information regarding this proposal and the measures to mitigate vandalism would be brought back to a future meeting of Council.

The Chairman reminded Members that there would a meeting at the Countryside Centre at 7 pm on Wednesday 15 February 2012 to discuss proposals for future improvements to the building.


	356/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Cornick declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in minute number 378/2011/12, as his private business advertises with the Braunton Tourist Information Centre.

Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in minute number 378/2011/12, as he is an Executive Member on North Devon Council and North Devon Council representative for North Devon Plus.

Councillor Mrs Woodford declared a Personal interest in minute number 372/2011/12, as she owns a property at Cutterburrow.

Councillor Bonds declared a Personal interest in minute number 358/2011/12, as he is the Council representative on the Small Boat Owners Association.

Councillor Lucas declared a Personal interest in minute number 375/2011/12, as he is a member of the Braunton Rotary Caen Club.

Councillor Anderson declared a Personal interest in minute number 371/2011/12, as he owns a property in the area discussed.

Councillor Mrs Chesters declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in minute number 378/2011/12, as she is the Chair of the Braunton and District Publicity Association the umbrella organisation for the Braunton Tourist Information Centre.

Councillor Mrs Smith declared a Personal interest in minute number 378/2011/12, as she is the Council representative on the Braunton and District Publicity Association. 



	357/2011/12
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 9 January 2012 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to the following amendments being made Councillor Mrs Chesters be removed from those present and Councillor Lucas be added.  Minute number 343/2011/12 “over the next two years” be added to the end of the first paragraph and “A Parish Councillor reminded Members that the County could use the Compulsory Purchase Order to have the facility to go via private landowners property.” Be added to replace “It was suggested that the County could use the Compulsory Purchase Order to allow the path to go via private landowners property.”

b) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 23 January 2012 be approved and signed as a correct record.

c) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Extraordinary Council meeting held on 31 January 2012 be approved and signed as correct record.

d) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee meeting held on 17 January 2012 be ratified and adopted by the Council.

e) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Property Committee meeting held on 24 January 2012 be ratified and adopted by the Council.

(N/C)

Councillor Bonds declared a Personal interest.



	358/2011/12
	Vellator Quay Safety – Floating Pontoon
	The Council noted that the Vice-Chairman of the Small Boat Owners Association was not in attendance.

RESOLVED:  That this item be deferred and the Small Boat Owners Association be invited to a future meeting of Council.

(N/C)



	359/2011/12
	Flood Defence Improvements, Braunton
	a. Mitigation Planting in the Memorial Gardens and Design of the Memorial Shelter

The Council considered an e-mail received from the Environment Agency providing two options for the mitigation planting in the Memorial Gardens and three options for the design of the Memorial Shelter roof.

The Council were concerned regarding the options provided for the mitigation planting in the Memorial Gardens, as it had previously resolved not to have any trees planted along the A361 and both options included trees planted along the A361.  Members noted that it was not able to be consulted on these proposed plans as a statutory planning consultee, as all Members had to declare a Personal and Prejudicial interest due to the Parish Council being the landowner.  

RESOLVED: That

i. the Council does not accept either of the two options provided for mitigation planting in the Memorial Gardens, and requests the Environment Agency to supply alternative options to the Parish Council for consideration.

ii. the Council agrees to accept option 2 of the design of the Memorial Shelter, which is to have a 1 meter overhang at eaves level on the sides of the shelter and 2 A-frames boxed in.

(N/C)

b. Outcomes of the Flood Defence Scheme in Braunton

The Council considered the Environment Agency’s responses to the concerns raised by a resident regarding the benefits of the flood defence scheme in the EX33 area.

It was noted that the Environment Agency had stated that the flood defence scheme would reduce the flood risk to some of the properties in EX33 and that properties would notified of this following the completion of the scheme.  Members felt that this information should be made available to residents at the earliest opportunity, as many would be anxious to know whether their property would benefit from the flood defence scheme.

RESOLVED: That the Council writes to the Environment Agency requesting them to clarify, which properties will have reduced risk of flooding and whether these properties will be able to obtain home insurance in the future following the flood defence improvements.

 (N/C)

c. Claim of infestation of vermin to property on Chaloners Road

The Council considered an allegation make by a local resident that the Environment Agency’s flood defence works in the Memorial Gardens has caused an infestation of rats on her property.  Correspondence between the Environment Agency and the local resident were tabled.  The Council were concerned regarding these claims and felt that it should approach the Environment Agency to obtain an official response from them.

RESOLVED:  That the Council writes to the Environment Agency expressing its concerns regarding this matter and request an official statement from Environment Agency.

(N/C)



	360/2011/12


	Police Representation


	There was no report received from the Police.



	361/2011/12
	Finance
	a. The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £2357.64.

b.  The Statement of Accounts for December 2011 were received and noted.
 (N/C)



	362/2011/12
	Action Sheet
	Members were concerned that no response had been received regarding the directional signage in the village to Caen Street car park.

RESOLVED:  That

a. the Council writes to Devon County Council expressing its disappointment that it has not received a response to its request for directional signage in South Street to Caen Street car park and demand that action be taken.

b. the Action Plan be noted.

(N/C)



	363/2011/12
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Chairman of Planning, Councillor Mrs Smith, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.



	364/2011/12


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Councillor Mrs Chugg informed Members that the County Full Council meeting would be held on Thursday 16 February 2012.

Councillor Mrs Chugg reported that she would be meeting with Councillor Stuart Hughes in Braunton to look at parking along Chaloners Road.  

Councillor Mrs Chugg explained that further grant funding of £260,000 was being put toward the Parish Lengthsman Scheme.  Boode Road in Braunton and Coril Head had been identified by the Parish Council as being in a very poor condition with shrubs and weeds growing in the pavements.  The Parish Council also stated that the issue with silt build-up along curbs in the village had not been dealt with and this was now very bad in many areas blocked drains, moss, weeds and buddleia were worse than ever.



	365/2011/12
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Councillor Spear reported that North Devon Council were looking for members of local organisations to be stewards during the Olympic Torch Relay in Braunton on 21 May 2012.  Planning for the event was going well and schools were progressing with ideas to take part. Braunton School had been successful in its bid to hold an event in aid of the Olympics.

At the North Devon Executive meeting held on 6 March it was agreed that the A.O.N. B. would be housed on the second floor of the Civic Centre and negotiations over funding were taking place with Devon County Council.

Councillor Mrs Chesters reported that the request for a drop curb in Ralph Close was now at the top of North Devon Council’s agenda.  She further reported that a planning application in Knowle Industrial Estate had been refused at North Devon Council Planning Committee meeting held on 8 February 2012.

Councillor Lucas reported that there were currently no issues in Braunton regarding Licencing.



	366/2011/12


	Reports from Parish Council Representatives on Outside Bodies


	Councillor Mrs Shapland reported on the Taw and Torridge Estuary Forum.  The Forum meets quarterly alternating between Barnstaple and Bideford.  Membership consists of all bodies with an interest in the estuary and the rivers Taw and Torridge and tributaries like the Caen and the coastal areas like Saunton and Westward Ho! 

Reports and updates are received from the A.O.N.B., the Biosphere and others.  Planning applications that impinge on the estuary are considered with regards to environmental threats, fishing, jet skiers, derelict boats, boats that are lived on, pollution, protection of the fishing and shellfish areas etc.

A big part of the discussion has been about the Atlantic Array with input from many people including the harbour master on the problems to the sea shipping routes, environmentalist with the effects on migratory bird routes and effects on the seabed and how that might affect our beaches.

Links are kept with Devon County Council and the similar bodies in the rest of the county where there are estuaries and estuary managers.

Braunton has a big frontage onto the estuary and the coast together with the Caen so has a big interest in many things that are discussed.  This would include possible proposals to extend the area under the control of the Bideford Harbour Authority if that came out to the Bar.

Councillor Mrs Shapland reported that she had given an update on the proposal for Vellator Quay.  The area is of importance to the Forum as it is a Site of Special Scientific Interest and a canal in addition to its history as a port there was interest from a wide range of members.

Councillor Mrs Shapland felt that it was important to be seen to be working with our neighbouring councils especially those across the water in the management and protection of such an important estuary.



	367/2011/12
	Possible Housing Community Sites in Braunton
	The Council considered a letter received from North Devon Councillor Mrs Webber requesting the Parish Council to identify possible housing/community sites in Braunton.

Councillor Mrs Spear and Mrs Shapland had attended a Braunton Stakeholders Workshop last November where sites in Braunton were recommended for development.  The North Devon Planning Authority had collated the information from the workshop.  It was also suggested that there could be potential for affordable living accommodations above shops in Braunton.

RESOLVED:  That the Council writes to Councillor Mrs Webber informing her of the Stakeholders workshop held last November and request if living accommodation above shops in Braunton could be investigated further to aid the delivery of affordable housing in Braunton.

(N/C)



	368/2011/12


	Community Pride


	The Chairman reported that Community Pride would be an initiative to actively engage the community to help tidy up Braunton.  As two major events would be taking place in Braunton this year the Olympic Torch Relay and The Queens Diamond Jubilee it should be a priority for the Council to ensure that the village is looking its best.  She explained that a neighbouring council was already delivering a similar initiative and suggested that the Council approach them to request if it could borrow their equipment such as hi-visibility jackets and litter pickers.

RESOLVED:  That the Parish Clerk further investigates holding a community tidy-up in Braunton and reports back to the next Council meeting.

(N/C)



	369/2011/12


	Diamond Jubilee of HM The Queen
	The Council considered nominating an ‘unsung hero’ in the community to attend the Special Service being held at Exeter Cathedral to celebrate the Diamond Jubilee of HM The Queen on the afternoon of Sunday 27 May 2012. 

RESOLVED:  That Councillors forward their nominations onto the Clerk by the 29 February 2012.

(N/C)



	370/2011/12
	Hire of Recreational Ground
	Council had previously agreed its Policy for Hire of the Recreational Ground, but had not set a commercial hire charge for the ground Min Ref: 094/2011/12. Following some discussion the Council agreed to accept the Clerk recommendation of £10 per hour for commercial hire, subject to the hirer not having sole use of the grounds.

RESOLVED:  That the Policy for Hire of the Recreational Ground be amended to incorporate a commercial hire charge of £10 per hour.

(N/C)

Councillor Anderson declared a Personal interest.



	371/2011/12
	Concerns in Village


	The Council considered a letter dated 20 January 2012 received from a resident of Cutter Burrow Lane regarding issues with littering, removal of trees and public rights of way.  Members noted that many of the issues raised in the letter were not on Parish Council land.  It was suggested that Members should visit the areas mentioned and report back to a future Council meeting.

RESOLVED: That 

a. the Council writes to Tesco Corporate to request if they would be willing to sponsor litterbins in the area.

b. Members to visit the areas discussed and report back to a future council meeting.

(N/C)

Councillor Mrs Woodford declared a Personal interest.



	372/2011/12
	Complaint of Noise Disturbance at Tesco Superstore, Braunton
	The Chairman informed Members that a resident of Cutter Burrow Lane had complained about lorry lights and loud noise caused by the recycling lorries between the hours of 11 pm and 1 am approximately every 48 hours in the Tesco car park in Braunton.

RESOLVED:  That the Council writes to Tesco Corporate to request if it could consider changing its recycling collection times, as it is causing a disturbance to neighbouring properties.

(N/C)

	373/2011/12
	Environment School
	RESOLVED:  That no Councillors were available to attend the Environment School being held in Barnstaple on Saturday 7 April 2012.

(N/C)



	374/2011/12


	Hire of Recreational Ground
	RESOLVED: That

a. Mr Blake be granted permission to use the Recreational Ground for commercial purposes on Tuesdays evenings 6.30 pm – 7.30 pm and Wednesday mornings 9.30 am – 10.30 am for keep fit classes up to the end of March.

b. R&T Tours be granted permission to use the Recreational Ground for commercial purposes on 5 and 6 May to hold a youth football tournament.

(N/C)

Councillor Lucas declared a Personal interest.



	375/2011/12
	Hire of Village Green
	RESOLVED:  That

a. Rotary Club of Braunton be granted permission to use the Village Green on 7 April 2012 between 9 am and 12.30 pm to hold an Easter Egg hunt in aid of local charities. 

b. Rotary Club of Braunton be granted permission to use the Village Green on 6 & 7 April, 4, 5, 11, 12, 18, 19, 25, 26 May and 1, 2 & 4 June 2012 to sell Draw tickets for the Village Fair Draw.

(N/C)



	376/2011/12
	Items to Note
	Items (a) to (j) were noted.




IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt(3).

	377/2011/12
	Sale of Quarry, Braunton
	The Clerk informed Members that the buyer of the Quarry had pulled out.

RESOLVED:  That the Council’s Estate Agent be instructed to continue with the sale of the Quarry.

(N/C)

Councillor Lucas, Mrs Smith and Spear declared a Personal interest.

Councillors Mrs Chesters and Cornick declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest and left the meeting.

Councillor Mrs Chugg left the meeting at 8.58 p.m.



	378/2011/12
	Delivery of Visitor Information and Braunton Tourist Information Centre
	The Chairman explained that Council had previously met with the Vice-Chairman of the Braunton and District Publicity Association and the Chief Executive of North Devon Plus to discuss the future delivery of visitor information in Braunton.  The Braunton and District Publicity Association put forward three possible options to move forward.

RESOLVED:  That the Council would be keen in principle to support a visitor information centre in Braunton under the third option presented by the Braunton and District Publicity Association.

(N/C)




The meeting closed at 9.22 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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